DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council on 16 September 2015

Report on Consultation on Road Safety and Traffic Issues
Introduction

At the meeting held on 1 July, a detailed report on road safety issues in the village was discussed.  It was decided to consult residents on a number of possible ideas for improvements.  This report summarises the results of the returned questionnaires.  A copy of the questionnaire and a full analysis of the results is attached.
Summary of results
Just over 100 questionnaires were distributed by door-to-door delivery and 41 were returned.

As the detailed analysis shows, there is no clear majority in favour of any of the suggestions put forward, except for the proposal of lowering the speed limit through the village to 20mph.
In summary, the results are broadly as follows:

· Junctions into the village – although opinion is evenly divided on the action the Parish Council has taken to date, many villagers feel very strongly about the dangerous junctions from both the A65 and A59 and would clearly like to see further action to improve these.  
· Parking at the top of Low Lane – there is a considerable support for yellow lines and a general consensus that inconsiderate parking here is a problem.  
· Muck Gate – opinion is divided as regards the one-way direction, but the majority are in favour of keeping the direction as it is.  If it is, a number of respondents think mirrors would be useful.  Most people want to keep the lane open to traffic, but a significant minority would close it.  Highways have confirmed that the cost of changing the one-way signage would be £2500 and the cost of closing the lane altogether would be £1000.

· Donkey Neddy – a majority of villagers want to keep the lane open (although some think it should be one-way), and many would like to see improved signage.  This has not been costed.
· Speed limit – as noted above, most people would like the speed limit lowered, but there is no clear majority for a flashing sign or traffic calming measures in the village itself.  Highways have advised on the speed limit proposal and I reproduce their advice in full on the attached appendix.  In brief, it seems that both they (and possibly the police) would be likely to object to the change, which Highways would judge to be ineffective.  As an alternative, we could consider the option of purchasing a set of wheelie bin speed stickers for villagers – this would cost £70 for 100 stickers (we could negotiate a price for a smaller order of 60).


Conclusions
The results of the consultation exercise, taken in the light of Highways’ advice, do not provide clear support for any modifications in the village road system, other than those (eg additional signage) which we have already requested on previous occasions.  The Council may wish to continue to monitor concerns and to publicise the results of the survey as a means of continuing to press for improvements at the village junctions.
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APPENDIX

Advice from Highways on 20mph Speed Limit
Requests for 20mph speed limits, including those outside schools are assessed against the North Yorkshire County Council 20mph speed limit policy, Traffic Advisory Leaflet 9-99 "20mph speed limits and zones", Circular 01/2013 "Setting local speed limits" issued by the Department for Transport, Circular roads 5/99 "20mph speed limits" and Local Transport Note 1/07 "Traffic calming".
 The “Setting local speed limits” guidance, which was revised in 2013 outlines that successful 20mph speed limits should be self-enforcing, requiring no, or very minimal Police enforcement. Furthermore, there is unlikely to be compliance with a new 20mph speed limit where vehicle speeds are higher, in which case it would be necessary to introduce traffic calming measures to reduce speeds. Previous research into 20mph speed limits showed that where 20mph speed limits were introduced by signs alone, reductions of only about 1-2mph in 'before' speeds were achieved. Accordingly, the Department for Transport suggested in the 2006 guidance that 20mph speed limits should be considered only where mean vehicle speeds were 24mph or below. It should be noted that previous advice issued in 1999 stated that 20mph speed limits should only be introduced when the 85%ile speeds were 24mph or below. The latter figure is still viewed when considering the introduction of 20mph speed limits due to consideration of whether any new scheme is likely to reach an appropriate level of compliance and also as to whether the scheme would require an unreasonable level of enforcement by the Police.
 The North Yorkshire County Council 20mph speed limit policy [November 2006] has a number of basic criteria to consider when introducing 20mph speed limits, as follows;-
1.            The proposal is appropriate to the area;
2.            It would be beneficial following an assessment of the impact of the proposal in terms of accessibility, safety, environment and congestion (the four shared priorities) and added value; and
3.            Would not be dependent on an unreasonable level of enforcement by the Police, which means that the Police should not then be expected to enforce them as a matter of course.
 In addition, the following detailed criteria will be followed:-
A.            20mph speed limits/zones should be restricted to residential areas, roads fronting schools, main shopping streets of town centres and “honeypot” locations where a high concentration of pedestrian traffic is generated.  In addition, we would expect there to be a proven road safety problem to address ie there are recorded (injury) collisions.
B.            20mph speed limits by signs alone should only be used where mean vehicle speeds are 24mph or lower.
C.            Where mean vehicle speeds are in excess of 24mph traffic calming measures must be introduced to reduce mean vehicle speeds to 24mph or below for a 20mph limit or zone to be introduced.
D.            For a 20 mph zone to be installed, traffic calming features must be introduced.
 The danger with implementing a speed limit too low for the general surroundings is that the average motorist doesn’t understand why such a low speed limit has been installed when they approach the signs; if the speed limit signs don’t correlate with the overall perception of the road seen ahead, then, the driver will not change speed or behaviour.  Inappropriately low speed limits can actually increase the risk of a collision as people (and especially pedestrians/cyclists) feel that the area is safer in the lower limit and they take greater risks themselves simply because the speed limit is reduced and drivers SHOULD be travelling slower.  
 The Highway and Police Authorities must reach a consensus on the appropriate speed limit before any changes are promoted officially; if the location is not considered to be ‘self-enforcing’ as set out in the guidance referred to above, and its effectiveness is likely to be dependent on the likelihood of being caught for speeding, then it is unlikely that North Yorkshire Police will support the change in limit.  North Yorkshire Police have stated previously that they do not have the resources to provide a police presence to make any speed limit compliant and therefore will most likely object to any such proposal for an inappropriate limit. The installation of speed limit signs alone is no guarantee that speeds will be reduced significantly, and  funding for schemes of this nature is very limited and funds are unlikely to be available to supplement speed limit signs.
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